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 General Rice:  Some of you may wonder why I chose to take 
the long way around onto the stage instead of the steps right 
here at the front, but I graduated from the United States Air 
Force Academy, and on graduation day there’s a tradition and that 
is that all the graduates enter the stage from the right side, 
you go to the middle, you receive your diploma from the 
graduation speaker, you shake hands with the leadership of the 
Academy, and you exit on the right side of the stage.  Before you 
exit, all the graduates take a silver dollar from their right 
pocket, put it into a chalice at the end of the stage.  You 
graduate in order of merit, so top graduate first, bottom 
graduate last.  The last graduate who crosses the stage is called 
Tail End Charlie.  And Tail End Charlie instead of putting a 
silver dollar in the chalice takes the chalice as recognition of 
the fact that he or she made it through that four years and 
didn’t drop off the end, because being next to Tail End Charlie 
means you didn’t make it.  I’m Tail End Charlie -- last person on 
the stage today.  My only disappointment is that my fellow 
speakers didn’t leave me silver dollars as I walk across the end 
here -- or maybe they did.  I’m going to leave that way, and I’ll 
look.  [Laughter].   
 

Can we put the slides up, please? 
 
Three points I’d like to make today, and I’ll get through 

this fairly quickly, and yes, I do have a video but you can’t 
have it until I’m about halfway through.  Three points I’d like 
to make today about your Air Education and Training Command. 

 
The first is like most of the speakers today, we have a very 

large and complex enterprise.  While I can’t cover everything, I 
do want to give you a general sense that in terms of recruiting, 
educating and training we’re doing a pretty good job, and you can 
be proud of that and comfortable and confident with that.  I’ll 
talk a little bit about that in a little bit more detail. 

 
That said, although in the aggregate, as I look at it, we’re 

meeting about 95 percent of our goals, that 5 percent that we 
aren’t making matters because it ends to be in those high 
demand/low density career fields that are very important to our 
warfighter.  I’ll do a little bit of a deep dive into one of 
those, the pararescue jumpers, and give you a sense of why it’s 
complex for us to meet our objectives in those areas and what 
we’re doing to resolve those. 
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Finally I want to talk a little bit about how we’re managing 
our risk today and how we’re looking at risk management in the 
years ahead. 

 
Next slide. 
 
AETC, big enterprise.  Recruit, educate, train.  Underlying 

all of that is innovation.  Although we’re the fourth largest 
major command, if you added all of the students that come through 
in one way or another during the year, some 330,000 graduated 
last year from our courses and curriculum, we would easily 
obviously be the largest MAJCOM.   Lots going on and in the 
aggregate, as I look out across it and have been in the position 
here for about three months, I’m very pleased with how we are 
meeting the objectives.  We’re fortunate in a way because we can 
measure in a quantitative way our mission.  Are we graduating 
enough people with the right skills and do our customers give us 
feedback that we’re giving them what they need in terms of airmen 
to meet the missions that they have.  I’ll go into each one of 
our areas just briefly to give you a sense of where we are. 

 
Next. 
 
This is recruiting.  We are continuing to see a very strong 

environment for recruiting, both on the officer side and on the 
enlisted side.  Almost 30,000 officers and enlisted members we 
brought in last year. It’s 99 percent of our goal.  That 1 
percent represents people in the health professions.  It’s fully 
qualified positions that are very difficult for us to recruit 
because they’re very much sought after by other elements of our 
society as well.  But in the aggregate, we’re doing very well in 
recruiting. 

 
When we look at the young men and women who are coming in 

and the qualifications that they possess, we continue to be in 
historic times.  This is the highest quality force, and it’s not 
arguable, that we’ve ever brought into the United States Air 
Force.  Whether you look at our officers and the GPAs that they 
have, their SAT scores, the leadership that they’ve displayed in 
high school, whether you look at our enlisted members, the ASVAB 
that’s shown there, that’s a standardized test that’s given to 
members of all the services before they come in.  Our scores on 
that you can see just in the last year the significant up-tick I 
the ASVAB scores of our people coming in.  Or the numbers of 
enlisted members who come in with full college complete, or at 
least significant college complete.  On and on.  By every measure 
this is the highest quality force that we’ve ever brought into 
the United States Air Force, and it’s a tremendous benefit for us 
when we then bring them into technical training and some of the 
very sophisticated and complex job positions that we train them 
in to bring them out into the field.  So a good news story in 
recruiting. 
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Next. 
 
Flying training.  Ninety-five percent in undergraduate pilot 

training in terms of meeting the numbers that we need to meet, 
and 89 percent overall. The reason we’re not higher is not really 
due to limitations that we can control within AETC, they’re 
generally due to force structure imitations in terms of how many 
pilots we can run through the cockpits that we have available.  
So that overall is a good news story as well. When we ask the 
major commands what they think about the graduates that are 
coming out, you can see that 98 percent of the indicators that we 
use, we’re getting a thumbs up on.  So I think any company, 
corporation, would be happy with that kind of customer feedback, 
so I think again, this is a pretty good news story. 

 
Next. 
 
Technical training.  Similarly, we have a host of different 

courses that we offer, 136 different jobs, if you will, AFSCs 
that we graduate people into.  Our goal is to make sure that 90 
percent of the people that graduate graduate in the right  AFSC 
based on the requirements that we’ve been given.  We exceed that 
by five percent.  We’re well over 95 percent in being able to do 
that.  Again, when we ask our customers are they satisfied with 
the product, we’re in the high 90 percentile in terms of that 
customer satisfaction metric.  So again, a very good news story 
in technical training.   

 
But that said, next slide, even though the aggregate looks 

good at 95 percent, the 5 percent represents actually 30 percent 
of the individual AFSCs that we graduate people into.  So we 
have, said another way, we have a number of smaller courses that 
we graduate people into and there are a significant number of 
them, and they tend to be those courses that have long pipelines, 
complex curriculum, oftentimes require higher scores to get into, 
and have a very significant impact on what goes on out in the 
field.  These are our battlefield airmen.  These are our crypto 
linguists, cyber systems operators, airborne ISR operators, and 
there are others.  But inside that 30 are some very important 
AFSCs, so that five percent matters a lot to us.  It matters a 
lot more than you would think, given its overall proportion of 
our graduates.  So we pay attention to that five percent.  We pay 
attention to each one of the courses in that five percent. 

 
What I want to do next is just give you a sense of one of 

those courses -- pararescue training -- and talk about one, give 
you a sense for why it’s difficult to graduate people from this 
course of study; and then give you a sense for how we dig deep 
into it and some of the things that we put in place to try to 
improve our performance in this area. 
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Some of you may have seen the series on the discovery 
channel about Special Forces training in each one of the 
services.  They devote an hour-long program to SEAL training, in 
our case PJ training, Special Forces training.  They did a pretty 
good job I think of capturing what these courses are all about. 

 
We took about five minutes of the program on PJ training 

that I want to play now if we can, and then I’ll come back and 
we’ll talk about what we’re doing to do this a little bit better 
in terms of increasing the graduation rate. 

 
Can we roll that video? 
 
[Video shown] 
 
Many different things you can take from that.  One of the 

things we should all take is that the people who do this are 
extraordinary people.  They have to be extraordinary to start and 
they have to be extraordinary to complete it, and as you heard, 
that’s just the nine-week preparatory course to start the 
training.  They haven’t even begun yet.  We’ll lose more of them 
in the training. 

 
Well over 100 started, 14 made it to that point.  Huge 

attrition level.  To some extent we need to make sure that the 
people who enter this training have a capability to go to the top 
of the highest mountain in Afghanistan, administer life-saving 
first aid, and bring American service members back home to 
safety.  Not everybody can do that, either physically, or more 
importantly, mentally.  So this course is designed to ensure when 
they get put in that situation they can perform.  So it’s 
difficult. 

 
At the same time, we can’t live with over an extended period 

of time a 90 percent attrition rate.  We tried putting more in 
the front end, and that’s not the answer.  It isn’t the way to 
solve the challenge. 

 
So we’ve broken down the pipeline.  It’s complex, as you’ve 

seen, in terms of what we do there.  And we’ve put in place what 
we think are some measures that are going to help us both ensure 
that those who raise their hand and say I want to do this, really 
know what they’re getting into and really want to do it versus 
think they want to do it, and then prepare them and sustain them 
during that training program. 

 
For example, we have a new physical ability test that we 

give them when they first talk to their recruiter as a way to say 
you need to be able to at least do these types of things if you 
think that you’re going to be a PJ.  We give them that test then, 
we give it to them again 30 days before they ship to make sure 
that they’re staying in shape, and we give it to them again right 
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after they arrive to make sure that they have a continuum of 
physical training at a rigorous level so that they’re ready for 
the physical part of the course. 

 
Every course we lose a significant number of people within 

hours.  I mean within hours of starting that training.  That’s 
not so much about their physical ability, it’s about their sort 
of mental ability and their readiness to undergo what they need 
to in order to be a PJ.  So we’ve developed an EQI, an Emotional 
Quotient Inventory.  It’s sort of a psychological test, if you 
will, but it measures resiliency.  It measures the ability to 
adapt and overcome.  And we have found in the early stages of 
testing here that if you score below a certain score on that test 
there’s a 100 percent correlation to you not making it through 
the training.  So we think this is going to be a good screening 
tool for us in the future, to help us get the right people in the 
door who really are devoted and dedicated to this type of career 
field. 

 
Moreover, again, we’ve got clearly people who don’t know or 

haven’t taken seriously the commitment to what it takes to be a 
PJ.  Wanting to do something and being ready to do it are not the 
same thing.  So what we’ve said is, and we’re telling everybody 
before you come in, you need to make a commitment to us.  You 
need to stay in this program at least five days.  If you can’t do 
that, the likelihood of you retraining into something else and 
staying in the Air Force is very low.  There would have to be 
extenuating circumstances.  So this tends to weed out the people 
who think they might want to try this from those who are willing 
to bet their Air Force career that this is something they’re 
willing to give at least five days to to focus on.  So that’s a 
new policy that’s in place. 

 
Lastly, socialization modification, physical training in 

basic military training.  So all of them go to basic military 
training first, we take them there, we are now grouping them with 
other battlefield airmen such that they can start to build bonds, 
they can have people they can talk to and sustain them and 
support each other.  We can also have and do have mentors for 
them to come and talk to them about the training and help get 
them mentally prepared.  And then we give them extra physical 
training and basic training in these groups as well.  So extra 
running, extra swimming, that type of thing, so when they hit 
that introductory course they’re more prepared. 

 
There’s more, but this is a sampling of what we’re doing and 

we’re hopeful and confident that we will bring that 90 percent 
attrition rate down into something that’s more reasonable. 

 
We do this for every one of those courses that’s in that 

five percent because they have a disproportionate, as I said, 
impact on our ability to accomplish the Air Force mission. 
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Next. 
 
Switching gears.  Core mission analysis.  Most of the 

commands are doing some version of this.  We call it core mission 
analysis in AETC.  The senior leadership of AETC is spending a 
lot of time on looking at our missions.  Making sure that every 
one of the things that we are doing is still relevant, is tied 
back to something that we have been asked to do by a valid 
authority, and then we are measuring our ability to accomplish 
those mission elements.  Any gaps that are there between or 
ability to accomplish it, whether it’s resources or other 
limitations, and where we ought to be able to accomplish it, we 
want to make sure that we know that that gap is there and that 
we’re intentional about accepting the risk that that gap entails.  
So that’s a way that we can feel confident that we know what it 
is that we’re responsible for doing today and we know where our 
risk is.  People have taken risk over years in terms of deciding 
what they’re going to do and what they’re not going to do and 
what they’re going to do some of and not all of, and over time 
institutions and organizations don’t have a very good memory or 
way of bringing forwards that knowledge of the risk that’s been 
taken over time and you can get surprised.  So we don’t want to 
be surprised, and this is our way of trying to understand the 
risk that we have now in the enterprise. 

 
Moreover, as we look to the future we want to use this 

listing, if you will, of tasks and bend them into essentially two 
different bins.  Bin one is core.  So what must we do, what must 
be funded at a certain level in order to meet our mission?  
That’s core.  In the second bin, what can we afford not to do at 
the same level for some defined period of time?  These are 
activities that still must be done but where we can afford to 
take something away from them for a year, two years three years, 
but then will have to be resourced again at a higher level in 
order for us to continue to be able to execute our mission.  So 
they’re essential to the mission but areas where we think we can 
take risk over some period of time.  That we think is going to 
help us make better resourcing decisions, not only this year but 
in a more organized way in the coming years with respect to the 
resources that we have. 

 
We think that we will have the resources to do what we need 

to do, what we must do.  We won’t have all the resources to do 
what we’d like to do.  This is a way that we can ensure that the 
resources are directed towards those things that we must do in 
order to meet the requirements that we have to deliver airmen to 
our folks in the field. 

 
Next slide. 
 
To recap, overall great picture, and you should be proud of 
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what’s going on in your Air Education and Training Command, 
turning out folks that are meeting the needs of our combatant 
commanders, and recruiting is growing strong.  In those areas 
where we aren’t meeting our objectives, working those hard, each 
and every one of them, and you saw an example of that with what 
we’re doing with our pararescue jumpers.  Then core mission 
analysis, we’re trying to make sure that both we understand our 
risk for today and are postured for the future in a very 
challenging resource environment. 

 
With that, I think I have time for one question.  

[Laughter].  
 
[Applause].  
 
Moderator:  I do have one question.  We had a lot of 

questions come in about what do you expect to get out of the TX 
program, the replacement for the T-38.  Do you expect it to be an 
off-the-shelf type competition? Or are you looking for some new 
designs? 

 
General Rice:  T-38 is 50 years old, I think most people 

know that.  It’s been a great airplane.  I fly it now.  I came 
back in to fly it.  I was flying the A model when I left the last 
time, and now it’s a C model.  It’s got a glass cockpit, it’s got 
a heads-up display in it.  I think the improvements that have 
been made to the aircraft help us have a better trainer for 
fourth generation aircraft, but it’s not a fifth generation 
aircraft trainer.  So what we do today is we bridge the training 
capability that’s in the T-38 with a follow-on course in the F-16 
for those who are going to fifth generation fighters.  That’s a 
bridge.  It’s the best we can do with what we have now, but it’s 
about time to start looking at a fifth generation trainer such 
that we’re more prepared for the Air Force of the future which 
will be dominated by fifth generation fighters, and we get away 
from some of the sustainment costs that are associated with a 50 
year old aircraft.  So the longer we keep the T-38, as you look 
at the business case, it’s going to start directing us in a way 
that argues very strongly for a new fighter that can not only get 
us away from those sustainment costs but can better prepare us 
for the Air Force of the future. 

 
So we are looking for a fifth generation trainer, if you 

will, capable trainer.  And it’s not a matter of if, it’s just a 
matter of when. 

 
Most of you I think know we’re involved in an analysis of 

alternatives right now.  That will be complete here shortly and 
we’ll go forward to the JROC and then on to the DAB process and 
we will I think make a decision probably in this next calendar 
year in terms of at least a way ahead.  Not a decision on a 
platform, but at least a way ahead based on what we get for 
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decisions from that AOA. 
 
There’s money in the budget for RDT&E.  Most people have 

seen that.  Clearly it’s not the total sum that we would need to 
purchase a new trainer.  That wasn’t the intent of it.  It was to 
ensure that we had money laid into the budget should the decision 
out of this AOA be to pursue a new trainer.  So I think from my 
perspective we’re postured in the right place. 

 
I will participate in the discussions over the summer as to 

what direction we will go.  You heard the Secretary talk this 
morning about some of the investment challenges that we have.  
We’re going to have a new tanker decision here pretty soon.  
We’re going to need to fund new satellites.  We’re still putting 
money into certainly the JSF that’s very important to us.  He 
talked about the long-range strike family of systems and the new 
penetrating bomber.  So there’s lots of competition for the Air 
Force’s very limited investment dollars.  TX is one of them, and 
we need to balance that against all of the other requirements 
that we have, and I’m confident that we’ll do that in a prudent 
way in the future. 

 
Thank you. 
 
Moderator:  Thanks, General Rice. 
 
General Rice:  You bet.  I’m looking for my silver over 

here.  [Laughter].   
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